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HONOR FLIGHT OF EASTERN 

OREGON 

HON. GREG WALDEN 
OF OREGON 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, September 8, 2017 

Mr. WALDEN. Mr. Speaker, I rise to recog-
nize the ten World War II veterans from Or-
egon who visited their memorial on the Na-
tional Mall on Friday, September 8, 2017 
through Honor Flight of Eastern Oregon. Every 
time I have the chance to meet one of these 
heroes from the ‘‘Greatest Generation,’’ I am 
reminded of the poignant words of General 
Dwight D. Eisenhower. In a message to Allied 
troops just before D–Day, he said, ‘‘The eyes 
of the world are upon you. The hopes and 
prayers of liberty loving people everywhere 
march with you.’’ 

He was right then, of course, Mr. Speaker. 
But over seventy years later, liberty loving 
people everywhere continue to owe these he-
roes for their extraordinary service and their 
incredible stories of sacrifice and bravery on 
behalf of our country. That’s why it is my privi-
lege to enter their names into the CONGRES-
SIONAL RECORD today. 

The veterans on this Honor Flight from Or-
egon are as follows: Kenneth Brandt, Army; 
George Droz, Army; Charles Robertson, Army; 
George Schoppert, Army; William Evarts, 
Army Air Force; Alfred Kruckman, Army Air 
Force; August Evert, Navy; Ben Lemire, Navy; 
Otto Schaffer, Navy; Billy Baucum, U.S. Coast 
Guard. 

Some of these brave men served on land in 
France, Germany, Austria, England, Nor-
mandy and throughout the European and Pa-
cific Theatres. Some served at sea in the 
South Pacific and the Philippines, on patrol 
frigates and Navy vessels. Some served as air 
crewman and infantrymen. While each of their 
roles was different, their dedication to their 
country was the same. 

These ten heroes join the over 150,000 vet-
erans who have been honored through the 
Honor Flight Network of volunteers nationwide 
since 2005. 

I would also like to recognize the four 
guardians traveling on this trip who have 
served our country: Terrie Evarts, Jerry 
Rozelle, Harley Keiley, and Candy Kelley. 

I also want to thank and recognize the 
group leaders on this night, as well as the 
dedicated Board Members of Honor Flight of 
Eastern Oregon and the Bend Heroes Foun-
dation, who worked so hard to make this trip 
happen. 

Mr. Speaker, at the height of the Civil War 
in 1863, President Abraham Lincoln wrote, 
‘‘Honor to the Soldier, and Sailor everywhere, 
who bravely bears his country’s cause.’’ Each 
of us in this chamber and in this nation should 
be humbled by the courage of these brave 
veterans who put themselves in harm’s way 
for our country and way of life. As a nation, 
we can never fully repay the debt of gratitude 
owed to them for their honor, commitment, 
and sacrifice in defense of the freedoms we 
have today. 

My colleagues, please join me in thanking 
these veterans and the volunteers of Honor 
Flight of Eastern Oregon for their exemplary 
dedication and service to this great country. 

HONORING GEORGE ALTAMURA 

HON. MIKE THOMPSON 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, September 8, 2017 

Mr. THOMPSON of California. Mr. Speaker, 
I rise today to honor President and Founder 
George Altamura upon the 25th Anniversary of 
Hands Across the Valley, an outstanding an-
nual event that benefits Napa County safety 
net food programs. 

As a young man growing up in Buffalo, New 
York, Mr. Altamura dreamed of living in Cali-
fornia. When he graduated from high school in 
1949, he made his dream a reality by hitch-
hiking his way across the United States, work-
ing first as a carpenter’s apprentice and even-
tually obtaining a general contractor’s license. 
In 1952, he established Altamura Enterprises, 
a successful property development company. 
He has worked hard to help make Napa Val-
ley a wonderful place to live. 

Mr. Altamura founded Hands Across the 
Valley when he learned that hundreds of peo-
ple in our community were going hungry every 
day. He and other leaders in our community 
decided to come together ‘‘to do something 
about the hunger in Napa Valley.’’ They 
formed a committee to plan a fundraising 
event, not knowing how the community would 
respond. Over five hundred guests attended 
the inaugural event. Hands Across the Valley 
has become a popular annual event in our 
community, succeeding in raising well over 
two million dollars to benefit Napa Valley’s 
safety net food programs. 

Hands Across the Valley raises funds for 
the Napa Valley Food Bank, Meals on 
Wheels, the Salvation Army, and The Table, a 
local charity focused on providing nutritious 
meals to anyone that is hungry. In addition to 
providing much needed funds to these safety 
net services, Hands Across the Valley helps 
the Food Bank, Catholic Charities, The Table 
and American Canyon Family Resource Cen-
ter provide holiday turkeys and food baskets 
each year. 

Mr. Speaker, the Hands Across the Valley 
benefit and George Altamura have been help-
ing our community organizations with their 
goal of creating a ‘‘community without hun-
ger.’’ Therefore, it is fitting and proper that we 
honor him here today. 

f 

RECOGNIZING RON CLAWSON FOR 
RECEIVING A PERSONAL 
ACHIEVEMENT AWARD FROM 
THE HEALTHSOUTH REHABILITA-
TION HOSPITAL OF ALTOONA 

HON. BILL SHUSTER 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, September 8, 2017 

Mr. SHUSTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize Ron Clawson, one of the winners of 
the 24th annual Personal Achievement Award 
from the HealthSouth Rehabilitation Hospital 
of Altoona. This award is given to encourage 
and recognize those who have made an out-
standing effort to deal with or overcome a dis-
ability. This year, Ron has earned that distinc-
tion. 

Ron was at work atop a tanker car when it 
exploded in January 2017. He sustained sig-

nificant trauma and multiple injuries including 
nine rib fractures, multiple spinal fractures and 
burns all over his body. The accident dramati-
cally changed his life, causing him to endure 
many trips for medical treatment including out-
patient therapy three times a week, follow-up 
appointments with multiple doctors and a sur-
gical procedure on his right shoulder. Yet, 
through all of these troubles, Ron, with the 
boundless support of his wife Diane and their 
four children, has approached his situation 
with strength and calm determination. 

I am humbled to recognize the truly impres-
sive recovery Ron has made. His steadfast 
perseverance in the face of such adversity is 
remarkable. As such, it is my pleasure to wish 
Ron the best as he continues to reclaim his 
health and life. 

f 

HONORING CITY OF CENTENNIAL’S 
MAYOR CATHY NOON 

HON. MIKE COFFMAN 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, September 8, 2017 

Mr. COFFMAN. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
express my gratitude to the City of 
Centennial’s Mayor Cathy Noon as her final 
term as mayor comes to an end. Mayor 
Noon’s extraordinary work and dedication to 
the City of Centennial has positively trans-
formed the City of Centennial over her time in 
office. As Mayor of Centennial, her leadership 
has proved to be a key factor in many of the 
city’s most successful programs and initiatives. 

Mayor Cathy Noon has shown time and 
time again what a dedicated public servant 
can do to make a difference for her commu-
nity. Mayor Noon was a leader in the process 
to draft the original home-rule charter for the 
city when it was established in 2001 and her 
service to the City of Centennial has truly ex-
tended from its conception to the present day. 
She has also taken a prominent role in fur-
thering the interests of the entire metropolitan 
region through her service on numerous 
boards and commissions such as, the Metro 
Mayors Caucus, the C–470 Executive Com-
mittee and the Denver Regional Council of 
Governments. 

Under Mayor Noon’s leadership, projects 
such as the Intelligent Transportation System 
Master Plan and Go Centennial have helped 
the City of Centennial to grow and prosper be-
yond anyone’s expectations. It is clear her tire-
less service to the people of Centennial has 
made this community a better place to live, 
work, and raise a family. 

Mr. Speaker, as her final term of service to 
the citizens of the City of Centennial nears its 
end, I offer Mayor Cathy Noon my sincere ap-
preciation for her many years of accomplished 
public service and I wish to extend my grateful 
thanks to her for her unyielding dedication to 
the people and the City of Centennial. 

f 

JOE AND MARTHA MCCAFFREY 
HISTORIC TROLLEY BUILDING 

HON. BEN RAY LUJÁN 
OF NEW MEXICO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, September 8, 2017 

Mr. BEN RAY LUJÁN of New Mexico. Mr. 
Speaker, I rise today to announce that the 
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new state-of-the-art Media Arts and Tech-
nology Department facility at New Mexico 
Highlands University, my alma mater, will be 
named the McCaffrey Historic Trolley Building 
in honor of two outstanding New Mexicans 
and my dear friends, Joe and Martha McCaf-
frey. 

Joe and Martha have been generous in es-
tablishing the McCaffrey Family Endowment to 
support students in the new Highlands Master 
of Fine Arts degree program. 

Leveo Sanchez, Chairman of the Highlands 
Board of Regents, took note in making the 
naming recommendation, ‘‘Joe and Martha 
McCaffrey have been highly involved with 
Highlands media arts for a number of years 
and have been very generous in making gifts 
to the department,’’ Sanchez said. ‘‘It’s rare to 
have dedicated alumni like the McCaffreys 
who graduated so many years ago and are 
willing to donate some of their wealth to the 
university.’’ 

But for those of us who know Joe and Mar-
tha McCaffrey, their generosity of spirit is not 
surprising. The McCaffreys have often noted 
the important role that Highlands played in 
their lives, and I have seen first-hand their 
love of the university and the Highlands com-
munity. 

Joe said, ‘‘As young newly married stu-
dents, we were given a firm educational foun-
dation that allowed us to pursue our chosen 
careers. Without the help of caring professors, 
we would not have achieved our goals.’’ 

‘‘This endowment is a small way for us to 
repay what Highlands gave to us so many 
years ago. We wanted media arts students at 
Highlands to have the same opportunities we 
had,’’ Martha explained. 

‘‘The McCaffreys have supported media arts 
student projects, purchased equipment, and 
funded retreats to create the MFA program,’’ 
said Kerry Loewen, media arts and technology 
chair at Highlands. ‘‘They consistently support 
our program in other ways too, such as regu-
larly attending student events. The McCaffreys 
are deserving of this legacy.’’ 

I am also reminded that the McCaffrey Fam-
ily Endowment was also established to honor 
the memory of Joe and Martha’s family. 

Joe was born in Albuquerque and graduated 
from St. Mary’s High School. His maternal 
grandfather came to New Mexico in 1879 and 
later founded the Albuquerque Carpenters 
Union. Joe’s paternal grandfather came to 
New Mexico in the 1920s. He was a member 
of the New Mexico Legislature in the thirties 
and spent forty years working for New Mexico 
Senator Clinton P. Anderson. Joe’s father, Bill 
McCaffrey, was the founder of the Rio Rancho 
Observer. Bill’s brother, Fred McCaffrey, was 
the premier New Mexico political columnist, a 
Santa Fe Living Treasure and was a good 
friend of my father. 

Martha said that the Media Arts and Tech-
nology Department reminded her of Speech 
and Drama Department at Louisiana State 
University, chaired by her grandfather. ‘‘This 
gift honors my grandfather’s memory and his 
teaching philosophy. He once wrote, ‘A good 
teacher believes in accessibility to students 
and companionship with them, promotes atti-
tudes of professional ethics, and gives them 
hard tasks to do in friendliness.’ ’’ The profes-
sors in the Media Arts Department dem-
onstrate that philosophy. This gift also honors 
the memory of Martha’s father, whose proud-
est achievement was his contributions to the 

eradication of smallpox, while working for the 
World Health Organization in India and Soma-
lia and her mother, a life-long educator. 

I am reminded that Joe earned a B.S. and 
M.S. in physics and mathematics from High-
lands in 1960 and 1961 respectively. Martha 
completed a B.A. in history, with a minor in 
English, in 1961. Joe completed a Ph.D. in 
physics from Colorado State University. Joe 
worked at the U.S. Naval Research Laboratory 
for 30 years as a bench scientist and science 
administrator and for five years as a Professor 
of Computational Engineering at Mississippi 
State University. His many technical achieve-
ments during this period were documented in 
a Memorial declaring February 21, 2013 as 
‘‘Dr. Joe McCaffrey Day’’ in the New Mexico 
Senate. None of these achievements would 
have been possible without the educational 
foundation provided by Highlands University. 

I recall that Joe was named a Highlands 
distinguished alumnus in 2004, served on the 
Highlands Foundation board beginning in 2006 
and continues as an emeritus member. He 
also has taught several classes at Highlands. 
Martha completed her master’s degree in li-
brary science at the University of Maryland, 
and was a longtime librarian and media spe-
cialist at Mandeville High School in 
Mandeville, Louisiana. Martha received the 
Modisette Award from the Louisiana Library 
Association for her pioneering efforts in library 
automation. I know that Martha is a member 
of the Highlands Alumni Association board. As 
a Las Vegas Citizens Committee for Historic 
Preservation board member, she has 
mentored several media arts students in local 
internships through the university’s one-of-a- 
kind AmeriCorps Cultural Technology pro-
gram. 

So it is with great pleasure that I congratu-
late Highlands on the new Media Arts and 
Technology Department facility and thank Joe 
and Martha McCaffrey for their generosity and 
their vision for generations of future fine arts 
students at Highlands. 

f 

RETIREMENT OF JUDGE WILLIAM 
E. ALEXA 

HON. PETER J. VISCLOSKY 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, September 8, 2017 

Mr. VISCLOSKY. Mr. Speaker, it is with 
great respect and admiration that I take this 
time to honor Judge William E. Alexa, and to 
wish him well upon his retirement. Throughout 
his many years of public service, Judge Alexa 
has been dedicated and unwavering in his 
support of the local community. After more 
than thirty years of public service, Judge Alexa 
will be retiring in October of this year. To com-
memorate this special occasion and to pay 
tribute to Judge Alexa’s extraordinary career, 
a celebratory event will take place on Tues-
day, September 19, 2017, at the Old Towne 
Banquet Center in Valparaiso, Indiana. 

William Alexa is a veteran of the United 
States Army, having served between 1962 
and 1964. Following his military service, he 
went on to graduate from the Valparaiso Uni-
versity School of Law in 1973. Not long after 
law school, from 1975 to 1978, Judge Alexa 
held the positions of Porter County Deputy 
and Chief Deputy Prosecuting Attorney. In 

1988, he was elected to the Indiana State 
Senate, faithfully serving his constituents of 
the Fifth District for the next fourteen years. 
As a member of the Indiana General Assem-
bly, Senator Alexa served on the Judiciary 
Committee, the State Budget Committee, the 
Commission on Courts, and the Senate Com-
mittee on Veterans Affairs and the Military. As 
a legislator, he co-authored a bill that estab-
lished the Indiana Commission on Military and 
Veterans Affairs. From 2000 to 2002, Judge 
Alexa also served as Chair of the Indiana 
Criminal Law Study Commission. 

In the private sector, Judge Alexa practiced 
law from 1978 to 2002, at which time he was 
appointed to serve the remainder of the term 
of Judge Thomas W. Webber Sr. He was re-
elected in 2006 and 2012 to continue serving 
as Porter County Superior Court Judge. For 
his admirable and devoted career in public 
service, Judge Alexa has received numerous 
accolades and awards, including the Saga-
more of the Wabash, bestowed upon him by 
the late Governor Frank O’Bannon, and the 
Distinguished Public Service Award, presented 
to him by the American Legion of Indiana. 
Aside from his work, Judge Alexa gives much 
of his time to numerous charitable endeavors, 
and for that he is worthy of our respect and 
appreciation. 

Judge Alexa’s commitment to the commu-
nity and to public service is exceeded only by 
his devotion to his amazing family. He and his 
wife, Joyce, have two loving children and 
three beautiful granddaughters. 

I am honored to call Bill Alexa a friend and 
I cannot thank him enough for all that he has 
done for me over the years. I am even more 
grateful for what he has done for so many for 
so long, stranger and friend alike. His service 
has improved the future we will live in. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask that you and my other 
distinguished colleagues join me in honoring 
Judge William Alexa for his outstanding serv-
ice to the community of Northwest Indiana and 
beyond. His unwavering dedication to improv-
ing the quality of life for all Hoosiers is truly 
admirable, and we have been honored to have 
had his presence in the judiciary for so long. 
Please join me in thanking Judge Alexa and 
wishing him well upon his retirement. 

f 

RECOGNIZING JESSICA STELLA-
BOTTE FOR RECEIVING A PER-
SONAL ACHIEVEMENT AWARD 
FROM THE HEALTHSOUTH REHA-
BILITATION HOSPITAL OF AL-
TOONA 

HON. BILL SHUSTER 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, September 8, 2017 

Mr. SHUSTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize Jessica Stellabotte, one of the win-
ners of the 24th annual Personal Achievement 
Award from the HealthSouth Rehabilitation 
Hospital of Altoona. This award is given to en-
courage and recognize those who have made 
an outstanding effort to deal with or overcome 
a disability. This year, Jessica has earned that 
distinction. 

Jessica was diagnosed in April 2017 with 
Acute Demyelinating Encephalopathy, an in-
flammation of the body’s central nervous sys-
tem that affects the brain and spinal cord. At 
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